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Kelowna RCMP Detachment 
1190 Richter Street 

Kelowna, BC    
V1Y 2K7 

 
Telephone:  (250) 762-3300 

Fax:  (250) 470-6365 
 
April 19, 2023 
 
 
The RCMP have reviewed the applicant’s request and would like to provide the following feedback under section 19(1) of 
the LCLA and Section 10.7.1 of LCRB Policy with regard to Public Interest and Public Safety concerns. These concerns 
relate to the application by the Liquid Zoo for; 
 

• Application of the extension of service/operation hours from 2am to 3am, 
• An increase in the occupant load from 500 persons to 650 persons. 

 
Our concerns are broken down into three sections related to Policy and Research, RCMP Resourcing and Community Safety 
and RCMP Operations and Safety. 
 
Policy and Research  
 
Based on available policy and research the Kelowna RCMP have very serious concerns about the policing, community 
safety, health impacts of allowing a bar to increase it’s capacity by 150 patrons and, to remain open with patrons consuming 
alcohol an additional hour. Research indicates this policy matter may have significant implications on police and medical 
resources, crime, victimization and community safety as well as public safety from impaired driving risks. For example, one 
study (2012), found “each 1-hour extension of closing hours was associated with a statistically significant increase of 4.8 
assaults per 100,000 inhabitants per quarter.”   As further evidence, we point to a meta-analysis of research into the impacts 
of changes to permitted hours of drinking (2009) in which 11 of 14 methodologically sound studies “reported at least one 
significant outcome indicating adverse effects of increased hours or benefits from reduced hours”. As further evidence, we 
point to a meta-analysis of research into the impacts of changes to permitted hours of drinking (2009) in which 11 of 14 
methodologically sound studies “reported at least one significant outcome indicating adverse effects of increased hours or 
benefits from reduced hours”. The international literature reviewed concludes that, “extended late-night hours lead to 
increased consumption and related harms”. Other studies indicate efforts by police or cities to mitigate these increased risks 
and harms are costly and yet ineffective. 
 
In addition, two Kelowna liquor policy initiatives have also considered and discouraged liquor primary closings beyond 
2am. Those include the’ 
 

• 2004 Mayor’s Entertainment District Task Force 
o There is clearly a desire by the nightclub owners and some members of the community to extend the 

actual hours of liquor service as well. The City of Nanaimo, recently prepared a Liquor Control Strategy. 
The problems facing the City of Nanaimo parallel those found in Kelowna. They were concerned about 
recent changes to the liquor legislation and the impact the changes would have on the downtown core. In 
particular, the City of Nanaimo also has a problem with a concentration of nightclubs in one area of the 
downtown, creating problems with rowdiness and vandalism. They are also concerned about livability 
issues. As part of the City of Nanaimo’s strategy, Allan Neilson-Welch, consultant, conducted extensive 
research regarding the issue of “extending hours”. In Nanaimo, as in Kelowna, the RCMP expressed 
concern about extending the hours of liquor service and made these observations: 

1 · the mass exodus that presently occurs at 2:00 a.m. on weekends would simply be 
deferred until 4:00 a.m.  

· the requirement for police to be on-hand in significant numbers would wreak 
havoc on RCMP scheduling which, in turn, would result in significant overtime costs  
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· the binge drinking that occurs at 1:45 a.m. could just as easily occur at 3:45 
a.m.  

· the public disorder that seriously impacts the downtown community on 
weekend nights would continue even longer into the early morning  

· an increase in liquor service hours would further enhance the social 
acceptability of alcohol and excessive drinking  

· the risks to the community resulting from a change in hours are not 
warranted in order to satisfy the demand of a very small portion of the population.  

 

o The Task Force does not support the extension of hours within the City of Kelowna at this time, although 
the focus of concern is the “Yellow Area” Land Use Area 2 of the Downtown Plan. The other issue when 
considering whether to extend operating hours is inter-municipal consistency. For example, would patrons 
travel to Penticton if the liquor establishments are opened longer than those in Kelowna? Would this 
increase the number of drinking drivers in the region? Every municipality will have to make its decisions 
based on what is the right course of action for its circumstances. The Task Force does not deny the 
possibility that inter-municipal travel, because of different closing hours, may become an issue. However, 
the Task Force concurs with the Nanaimo Strategy findings that the problems associated with the 
extension of hours outweigh the community benefits. 

 

• 2010 Kelowna Liquor Policy review 
o Supporters of later hour suggest that the typical “bar-flush” issues that occur between 2am and 3am would 

be mitigated, as patrons would have a longer period to leave the establishment. However, additional 
research suggest that additional hours merely encourages more excessive drinking and would exacerbate 
late-night community disturbance issue. 

 The RCMP recommend that the closing hours remain no later than 2am. 
 
Kelowna RCMP Resourcing and Community Safety 
 
Concern over crime in Kelowna have escalated quickly in recent years. Kelowna’s 2020 Citizen Survey indicates that safety 
concerns and social issues are the most cited reasons for saying that the quality of life in Kelowna has worsened.  
 
Due to Kelowna’s status as a major tourist destination, demands on the RCMP are different than comparable sized cities due 
to the influx of a large seasonal population. 2021 research noted 169% more crime in Kelowna than the BC average and 
Kelowna RCMP members handle a workload that is 45% higher.   
 
Further, the Statistics Canada Crime Severity Index for 2021 indicates Kelowna as 2nd highest among 35 CMAs nationally, 
driven by: 
 

• A Violent CSI of 110.76 that was 7th of the 35 CMAs for Violent CSI.  This is an increase of 33% from 2019 when 
Violent CSI was 83.16. 

• A Non-Violent CSI of 126.15 that was 2nd overall of the 35 CMA’s.  This is a decrease of 6.2% from 2019 when 
Non-Violent CSI was 134.55. This decrease may be a result of the Covid restrictions. 

 
In November 2019, the City of Kelowna and Kelowna RCMP received the report and recommendations of a Kelowna 
RCMP and Police Services Resource Review. Among the primary recommendations of the study was: 
                 

• 56 additional police officers recommended to meet current policing demands. This reflects a need to immediately 
increase local policing capacity by 20 percent.  
 

Consideration should be given that since this report the population of Kelowna has increased by 7.5% and only 25 of the 56 
recommended officers have been received.  
 
 
 
 



Further the study found: 
 

• Statistical analysis of priority 1 call volume/time shows a spike at 3am on Friday night/Saturday morning. This 
coincides with the end of current “bar-flush”. 

o The study also notes spikes on Friday and Saturday nights during the summer.  
o While members on day shifts field more calls, the severity of calls at night is considerably higher 

requiring more resources to safely and appropriately respond. Adding demands during these already 
critical nighttime hours when resources may be strained invites unnecessary risk to public safety. 

 
RCMP Operations and Safety Concerns 
 
RCMP member schedules and shift changes have been created around the current 2am close. Extending the nightclub hours 
will push back the “reaction/resolution” time for policing resources if occurrences were to happen after a 3am close rather 
than after a 2am close. If the nightclubs remain open until 3am (or later), all related investigations such as assaults, impaired 
driving, cause a disturbance files etc. have the potential to cause additional member overtime due to the proximity to shift 
change timing. 
 
It is also important to note that neighboring municipalities would be negatively affected by the proposed change. People 
leaving Kelowna nightclubs later will be arriving at their homes later. The District of Lake Country RCMP detachment 
currently closes at 4am. Any calls after that time involve pulling a Kelowna RCMP member away from the Rutland area to 
cover the response. This reduces the RCMP level of service in the Rutland area of Kelowna. 
 
In addition to the operational and resourcing concerns above, the RCMP continue to observe a lack of taxi and rideshare 
services to quickly reduce patrons at the time of “bar-flush” (between 2-3am). This issue will be further exasperated with an 
increased occupancy load of 500-650 people, and later nightclub closings lack of taxi services will result in larger numbers 
of intoxicated patrons on downtown streets with few safe/legal opportunities to get home. 
 
Conclusion 
 
While the request for neighborhood feedback relating to these applications may not have yielded detailed concerns from 
adjacent business, we believe the information presented above clearly shows that extended nightclub hours as proposed will 
have an immediate and detrimental impact on Kelowna’s ability to maintain/improve community safety and is therefore not 
in the public interest. 
 

• Kelowna’s crime index is trending in the wrong direction and these types of requests will only exasperate the City’s 
efforts to move this measure in the correct direction. 

• Additional nightclub operating hours beyond 2am will cause operation impacts to the RCMP that may result in 
reduced levels of service in both Kelowna and neighboring communities. 

• An increase in occupancy levels will further exasperate the ability of people to get home in a safe and legal manner 
due to the critical shortage of taxis and ride share options at this time, which further draws out the time people are 
loitering in the down town core, not able to get home and becoming frustrated and confrontational leading to fights, 
rowdiness and vandalism.  

• The Kelowna RCMP handle 45% more work volume than their counterparts elsewhere in BC. This combined with 
a shortage of members means that discretionary changes such as nightclub operating hours will further strain 
resources and hinder efforts to have officers focus on community safety issues of the highest importance. 

• Both international research and local policy recognize that extended nightclub/liquor primary operating hours work 
contrary to public safety efforts and can be costly for municipalities 

 
 
Thank you for your consideration; 

 
Kara Triance, O.3086 (Supt.)  
Officer in Charge  
Kelowna Regional RCMP Detachment 
 


